ACRL Government Relations

Committee Minutes

Friday, January 23, 2009

Present: Jonathan Miller (Chair); Rickey Best; Tim Dodge (Secretary); Marvel Maring; Michael McLane; Karen Malenfant.
The meeting came to order at 5:00 p.m. in the Denver Hyatt Regency lobby.  Miller provided an update on issues discussed at the Committee on Legislation / Legislation Assembly meeting.  The following issues are to be considered for the legislative agenda.

Item 1. It is anticipated that an Omnibus bill for Economic Stimulus funding for the states will be addressed by the Congress in early February.  Unfortunately, the stimulus package currently being discussed does not reauthorize the IMLS grants.  Funding will be going to the states to address budget shortfalls.  Efforts should be made to continue IMLS funding for libraries.  Malenfant will try to find more information about the proposed stimulus package and communicate with the committee.
Item 2. Best reported on open access.  This is still a concern voiced at the Legislative Assembly.  Publishers are working on their senators and representatives to eliminate the mandatory deposit of federally funded research in publicly accessible venues such as PubMed.  This issue remains a concern.  During the discussion, the opinion was expressed that ACRL should support open access as an agenda item.  ACRL has been working with SPARC in promoting open access.  At the legislative assembly it was argued that ALA should come out with a resolution in support of open access.  Others, however, argued that such a resolution should be endorsed by librarians employed by the federal government.  It was decided that Committee on Legislation will continue to work with various groups in order to bring a resolution to the annual meeting.
Item 3. There will be a meeting on the Google Books Settlement Saturday, January 24th, from 1:30 to 3:30 in the Grand Hyatt Maroon Peak Room.  The Washington Office Website contains information on the settlement, and is considering co-sponsoring an event in early February with OITP, ARL, and ACRL on the settlement.

Item 4. Privacy. Miller asked whether privacy was a big issue for academic libraries.  Best stated that he felt privacy was an issue – perhaps not in daily operations, but it remains an issue of significance for all libraries.  Best noted that the staff of Senator Jeff Sessions have not committed to participating in a panel discussion at the Alabama Library Association on a topic related to patron privacy.

Item 5. E-Government and Government Information.  While the Executive Orders signed by President Obama give hope, a number of concerns remain.  First,  HR 35 (Presidential Records bill) passed the last congress, but there was no companion bill from the Senate.  Lynne Bradley advocate the passage of legislation in the Senate.  Miller asked whether it would be appropriate to send a thank you letter to President Obama for his Executive Orders which support open government and freedom of information.  Malenfant stated that such a letter would properly come from ACRL, but that the Government Relations Committee could recommend and draft such a letter for consideration.  This will be discussed at Sunday’s meeting.

Item 6. Internet and Broadband Access.  Internet neutrality still an issue of concern.  The Washington Office is looking for examples of “killer applications” that demonstrate the importance of libraries in supporting citizens use of internet e-government applications of technology. Examples to be posted on Washington Office website.
Item 7. LSTA is up for renewal.  The Washington Office will send a resolution supporting the renewal of LSTA to the Legislative Assembly.  McLane noted that advocacy will be an important component of getting renewal for LSTA, and that school, public and academic librarians need to work together on this for mutual benefit.
Item 8.  Miller reported that his term as chair will be ending at the annual meeting.  It was asked if he could not be reappointed.  Malenfant noted that it would be an exception, but that it was possible.  Miller stated that he had been appointed to the SPARC board, but that he felt the role of the Government Relations Committee was also important.  Miller asked the committee members present to consider if they would be willing to serve as chair, and also to provide recommendations of individuals to be appointed.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Tim Dodge
Government Relations Committee

